INFORMATION PACKET SERIES

IRAN

[IPI/IRN/93.001]

JANUARY 1993

All the sources of information contained in this document are identified and are publicly available.

PRODUCED BY:

INS RESOURCE INFORMATION CENTER 425 I Street, N.W. (ULLICO BUILDING, 3RD FLOOR) WASHINGTON, D.C. 20536

GENERAL TABLE OF CONTENTS

Detailed Table of Contents General Information and Major Country Reports General Situation of Human Rights in Iran Treatment of Religious Minorities Treatment of Draft-Evaders Situation at Iranian Universities Treatment of Ethnic Minorities Activities and Treatment of Political Groups Situation of Women Miscellaneous Topics Maps Index

DETAILED TABLE OF CONTENTS

General Information and Major Country Reports

The World Factbook 1991 (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Central Intelligence Agency, 1991), pp. 146-147.

United States Department of State, <u>Country Reports on Human Rights Practices for 1991</u> (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, February 1992), pp. 1407-1418.

Lawyers Committee for Human Rights, <u>Critique: Review of the Department of State's Country-Reports on Human Rights Practices for 1989</u> (New York: Lawyers Committee for Human Rights, July 1992), pp. 155-159.

Amnesty International, <u>Amnesty International Report 1992</u> (New York: Amnesty International, 1991), pp. 144-146.

Freedom House, <u>Freedom In The World: Political Rights and Civil Liberties 1991- 1992</u> (New York: Freedom House, 1991), pp. 251-253.

Human Rights Watch: World Report 1993 (New York: Human Rights Watch, December 1992), pp. 301-307.

U.S. Committee for Refugees, <u>World Refugee Survey: 1992</u> (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Committee for Refugees, 1992), p. 98.

United States Senate, Washington, D.C., to Dr. Boutros Boutros-Ghali, Secretary General of the United Nations, New York, 28 October 1992.

"President on Importance of Experts Returning Home," Tehran, Voice of the Islamic Republic of Iran, 18 September 1992 (as reported in the Foreign Broadcast Information Service [FBIS], <u>Daily Report: Near East and South Asia</u>, 23 September 1992, p. 38.

"A Mullah for All Seasons," The Economist, Vol. 324, 11 July 1992, p. 39.

Andrew Borowiec, "Iranian Regime Troubled: Rafsanjani Fails to Make Reforms," The Washington Times, 8 July 1992, p. A7.

"Iran Launches Special Riot Squads After Unrest," Reuters, 15 July 1992 (as reported in the Immigration and Refugee Board Documentation Center [IRBDC] <u>Indexed Media Review</u>, Vol. IV, No. 3, Week of July 14-20, 1992).

"Fire and Flood, Plans and Blood," The Economist., Vol. 323, 13 June 1992, p. 43.

"Shantytown Residents Riot in Iranian City," <u>The Christian Science Monitor</u>, 2 June 1992 (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media Review.</u>, Vol. III, No. 23, Week of June 2-6, 1992).

"Come Home, Almost All Is Forgiven," The Economist, 2 May 1992, p. 51.

"Abuse and Death," Index on Censorship, Vol. 21, March 1992.

"Iran's Leader Decrees Amnesty," The Xinhua General Overseas News Service, 10 February 1992 (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media Review</u>, Vol. III, No. 6, Week of February 4-10, 1992).

"Iran Expected to Pave Way for Exiles To Return," <u>The Independent</u>, 10 February 1992 (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media Review</u>, Vol. III, No. 6, Week of February 4-10, 1992).

General Situation of Human Rights in Iran

Amnesty International, "Iran: Executions of Prisoners Continue Unabated" (London: Amnesty International, 1 October 1992), "MDE 13/18/92."

Amnesty International, "Iran: Written Statement to the 48th Session of the United Nations Commission on Human Rights" (London: Amnesty International, January 1992), "MDE 13/03/92."

United Nations Economic and Social Council, Commission on Human Rights, "Question of the Violation of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms...," <u>Written Statement Submitted by</u> <u>Lawyers Committee for Human Rights, a Non-Governmental Organization in Consultative Status</u> (Category- II), 31 January 1992, "E/CN.4/199/NGO/19," pp. 1-4.

United Nations Economic and Social Council, Commission on Human Rights, "Question of the Violation of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms...," <u>Report on the Situation of Human Rights in Iran, Prepared by the Special Rapporteur of the Commission on Human Rights,</u> January 1992, "E/CN.4/1992/34," pp. 9-60.

United Nations Economic and Social Council, Commission on Human Rights, "Question of the Violation of Human Rights and Fundamental Freedoms...," <u>Report on the Situation of Human Rights in Iran, Prepared by the Special Rapporteur of the Commission on Human Rights,</u> November 1990, "A/45/697," pp. 10-61.

"Human Rights: Uganda, Iran, Laos, Urged To Release Prisoners," InterPress Service, 5 November 1991 (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media Review</u>, Vol. II, No. 19, Week of November 3-19, 1991).

Religious Minorities in Iran

Baha'is:

National Spiritual Assembly of the Baha'is of the United States, "U.N. Condemns Iran's Persecution of Baha'is, Calls for Rights for Religious Groups" (Washington, D.C.: National Spiritual Assembly of the Baha'is of the United States, 4 December 1992), pp. 3-9.

"Vietnam's Prisoners, Iran's Dead," The Wall Street Journal, 12 June 1992.

National Spiritual Assembly of the Baha'is of the United States, "Iran's Human Rights Abuses, Repression of Baha'is To Be on U.N. General Assembly Agenda: Human Rights Commission Extends U.S. Surveillance" (Washington, D.C.: National Spiritual Assembly of the Baha'is of the United States, March 1992), pp. 13-16. Roger Cooper, The Baha'is of Iran (London: Minority Rights Group, September 1991), pp. 1-2.

"Penalties for Conversion to the Baha'i Faith From Islam," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 27 June 1989, "IRN1331."

"Statement of Sen. Al Gore: The Baha'i Community Emancipation Resolution" (Washington, D.C., 22 May 1991).

"Dodd To Address Iranian Baha'i Religious Community Rights at Press Conference Wednesday Morning" (Washington, D.C., 21 May 1991).

Christians:

Iranian Christians International, Inc., Colorado Springs, Colorado, To Whom It May Concern, 1 August 1992.

"Information on the Issuing of Baptism Certificates To Converted Muslims," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 11 December 1991, "IRN9929."

News Network International, "World Perspectives: Analysis and Commentary on World Affairs and Religious Liberty", "Iran, Christianity, and the Need for Context" (Santa Ana, California: News Network International Syndicate, 12 March 1991).

"Conversion From Islam to Another Faith (Christian); Advantages Which Have Accrued to Christians or Non-Muslims Since the Islamic Revolution," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 1 December 1989, "IRN3090."

"The Exodus of Christians of Iran," <u>Rayegan, translated by Ebrahim Ghaffari (15 September</u> 1989).

Jews:

Dr. Tudor Parfitt, <u>The Jews of Africa and Asia: Contemporary Anti-Semitism and Other</u> <u>Pressures</u>, Minority Rights Group (London: Minority Rights Group, November 1987), pp. 7-8.

Zoroastrians:

"1. What Is the Official Position of the Iranian Government Concerning Zoroastrians; 2. Ramifications of Changing From Islam to Another Religion in Iran; 3. What Is the Treatment of Zoroastrians in Practice; 4. How Would the Treatment of a Zoroastrian Man Be Affected If He Were Married to a Muslim Woman?," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 1 December 1989, "IRN3103."

Treatment of Draft-Evaders

"Information on the Treatment of Soldiers Who Deserted in 1985 During the Iran-Iraq War," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 5 August 1992, "IRN11323."

"Information on the Attitude of the Iranian Government Towards Draft-Evaders Living Abroad,"

Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 16 January 1991, "IRN7571."

"What Penalties or Repercussions Were Likely for Persons Called To Report for Service in the Basij at the Height of the War in 1984 Who Refused or Failed to Report/Volunteer," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 16 January 1990, "IRN3675."

"Does Iran Have a Credible Repatriation Program for Its Draft Evaders?," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 21 December 1989, "IRN3124."

Situation at Iranian Universities

"Violent Clashes' Reported at Tehran University," Hamburg, DPA, 2 March 1992 (as reported in the FBIS, <u>Daily Report: NES</u>, 3 March 1992, p. 61).

"Rafsanjani Stresses Free Thought at Universities," Tehran, IRIB Television First Program Network, 28 October 1992 (as reported in the FBIS, <u>Daily Report: NES</u>, 29 October 1992, p. 54).

"Khamene'i Reminds Schools of 'Revolutionary Duty'," Tehran, IRIB Television First Program Network, 10 November 1992 (as reported in the FBIS, <u>Daily Report: NES</u>, 12 November 1992, p. 54).

"Current Likelihood of Punishment or Harassment of University Student Who Refuses To Practice Islam (i.e.: Neglect Prayer Meetings, Meet Dress Code, Etc.)," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 21 February 1990, "IRN4220."

Treatment of Ethnic Minorities

Baluchis:

"Information on the Current Situation of Baluchis," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 21 March 1992, "IRN10553."

Kurds:

"Kurdish Group Head Arrested; Members Executed," Paris, Agence-France Presse [AFP], 7 November 1992 (as reported in the FBIS, <u>Daily Report: NES</u>, 9 November 1992, p. 62).

"Opposition Network Members Reportedly Executed," London, KEYHAN, 12 November 1992 (as reported in the FBIS, <u>Daily Report: NES</u>, 1 December 1992, p. 69).

"Kurdish Official Rules Out Dialogue With Tehran," London, AL-HAYAH, 22 October 1992 (as reported in the FBIS, <u>Daily Report: NES</u>, 23 October 1992, p. 38).

"Information on the Treatment of Iranians Who Help Kurds in Kurdistan," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 17 August 1992, "IRN11507."

"Information on 1) the Deportation of Iraqi Kurds to Iran in 1980 and Its Effect on Their Rights as Iraqi Nationals; 2) the Rights of These Iraqi Kurds in Iran Who Have Been Residing in That Country Since 1980," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 3 February 1992, "IRQ10226."

"Khamene'i Pardons 260 Prisoners in Kurdestan," Tehran, IRNA, 14 November 1991 (as reported

in the FBIS, Daily Report: NES, 14 November 1991, p. 56).

"Situation of Iranian Kurds," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 8 March 1990, "IRN4283."

Activities and Treatment of Political Groups

"Information on an Iranian Opposition Group: the ARA," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 24 December 1990, "IRN7419."

Charshambeh-Siah:

"Information on Charshambeh-Siah, a Khuzestan Nationalist Movement; Legality of the Group," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 18 January 1990, "IRN3488."

Fedayain-e Islam:

"Information on Ayatollah Khalkhali (Fedayain-e Islam)," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 8 November 1989, "IRN2531."

Fedayin-e Khalq (Mojahedin-e Khalq [PMOI], [MKO], Pro-Shah Groups, Pasdaran [Revolutionary Guard]): "1. Basic Information on the Fedayin; 2) Basic Information on the Mojahedin; 3) Basic Information on Pro-Shah Groups; 4) Information on the Revolutionary Guard," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 22 January 1990, "IRN3626."

Forqan:

"Information on a Group Called Forqan, Active Around the Period of the Revolution," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 16 March 1990, "IRN4254."

Liberation Movement of Iran, or Freedom Movement (Nahzat-i Azadi-ye Iran, or Nelzat-Azadi):

"Opposition Group Angered by Recognition Refusal," Paris, AFP, 25 October 1992 (as reported in the FBIS, <u>Daily Report: NES</u>, 28 October 1992, p. 57).

"Iran Freedom Movement Members Among 108 Pardoned on Recommendation of Khamene'i," The British Broadcasting Corporation, 15 April 1992 (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media</u> <u>Review</u>, Vol. III, No. 16, Week of April 14-20, 1992).

"Yazdi on Conviction of Freedom Movement Members," Tehran, IRNA, 2 October 1991 (as reported in the FBIS, <u>Daily Report: NES</u>, 2 October 1991, p. 40).

"Information on JAMA and the Assassination of Dr. Kazim Sami, Former Minister of Health. Verification of Details and Confirmation of Oppression of His Supporters in the JAMA," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 30 May 1990, "IRN5395."

"Separatist Movement in Khuzestan":

"Information on a Movement To Create an Independent State of Khuzistan [sic]; Evidence of Human Rights Abuses by the Government Against This Group, or Other Groups With Similar

Aims," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 7 November 1989, "IRN2530."

N.I.M.A.:

"Information on a Royalist Group Called N.I.M.A., "Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 26 May 1992, "IRN10928."

Iran-PAAD:

"Information on the Group Iran-PAAD, Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 9 July 1992, "IRN11147."

Paykar:

"Information on the Paykar Organization," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 8 September 1989, "IRN1937."

Mojahedin-e Khalq:

"Repeated Bomb Explosions Reported in Tehran," London, KEYHAN, 22 October 1992 (as reported in the FBIS, <u>Daily Report: NES</u>, 24 November 1992, p. 67).

Ralph Joseph, "Dissidents Report Unrest in Poor District of South Tehran," United Press International, 17 August 1992 (as reported in the IRBDC <u>Indexed Media Review</u>, Vol. IV, No. 7, Week of August 11-17, 1992).

"Exile Group Reports Clashes in Iranian Town," Reuters, 26 July 1992 (as reported in the IRBDC Indexed Media Review, Vol. IV, No. 4, Week of July 21-27, 1992).

"Iranian Mujahedeen [sic] Attack Two Villages in Western Iran," AFP, 5 April 1992 (as reported in the IRBDC Indexed Media Review, Vol. III, No. 14, Week of March 31-April 6, 1992).

"Recent Information on the Possible Treatment of a Returnee With a Record of Cooperation With the Mujahedin; 2) Information on the Policy of the Iranian Government With Regard to the Mujahedin," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 30 March 1992, "IRN10534."

"Iranian Opposition Claim Execution of Prisoners," AFP, 6 January 1992 (as reported in the IRBDC Indexed Media Review, Vol. III, No. 1, Week of December 17, 1991-January 7, 1992).

"Demonstration or Assaults Involving the Mojahedin on 27 September 1981; 20 June 1980; and in 1988," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 26 April 1990, "IRN4810."

"List of Names of People Arrested and/or Executed Between 1980-1985," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 15 February 1990, "IRN4198."

"Treatment of Suspected Mojahedin Supporters by Revolutionary Regime in Iran, 1982 to 1988," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 24 October 1989, "IRN2378."

National Resistance Movement (Nehzat-e Mogavemat-e Melli):

"Information on the Nehzat-e Mogavemat-e Melli (National Resistance Movement," Response to

Information Request, IRBDC, 1 April 1992, "IRN10568."

Situation of Women

"1) Information on Whether an Eleven Year Old Child Whose Mother Is a Political Prisoner in Iran May Face Ill-treatment Upon Return to Iran; 2) Information on Whether the Mother of This Child May Be Executed for Arranging the Child's Flight While in Prison," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 1 June 1992, "IRN10996."

Elaine Sciolino, "From the Back Seat in Iran, Murmurs of Unrest," <u>The New York Times, 23</u> April 1992, p. A4.

"1) Information on the Possible Penalty for Performing an Abortion; Information on the Possible Penalty for Aiding Someone to Obtain an Abortion," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 16 April 1992, "IRN10679.'

"Information on 1) the Treatment of a Muslim Woman Who Married a Baha'i; 2) the Present Treatment of Such a Woman if She Returns to Iran," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 3 September 1991, "IRN9280."

"Information Regarding the Status Under Law of Women Who Have Children and Have Been Abandoned by Their Husbands," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 8 August 1990, "IRN6668."

"Dress-code Arrests Trigger Riots in Iran," The Washington Times, 31 July 1991, p. A2.

"Iranian Women and Dress, and Consequences for Illegal Departure from Iran," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 1 June 1989, "IRN1038."

"More Information on Treatment of Women Who Commit Adultery in Iran, Specifically With Non-Muslim Men," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 3 May 1989, "IRN0710."

Miscellaneous Topics

"Information on a Persian (Farsi) Monarchist Newspaper Called the Kayhan Which Is Published in London (U.K.)," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 3 July 1992, "IRN11178."

"Information on the Renewal of an Iraqi Visitor's Permit in Iran," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 20 March 1992, "IRQ10478."

"1) Information on the Exit Visa in Iran; 2) Information on Exit Visas for Unmarried Women," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 28 February 1991, "IRN7997."

"Information on the Dress Code of 1990 and Its Implementation," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 16 February 1991, "IRN7610."

"Human Rights Abuses Against Those Who Supported Former Iranian President, Bani-Sadr, Including Military Officials Who Served Under Him," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 5 March 1990, "IRN4150."

"Punishment for Drinking Alcohol Under Islamic Law," Response to Information Request,

IRBDC, 25 April 1990, "IRN4748."

"Fate of Iranian Activists in the United States," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 27 February 1990, "IRN4073."

"The Persecution of Musicians in Iran," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 9 February 1989, "IRN0180."

"How Would Iranian Parents With Children Who Are U.S. and British Citizens Be Treated in Iran?," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 4 July 1989, "IRN1376."

"Information About the Treatment of Government Officials and Their Families Once They Have Fallen Out of Favour With the Khomeini Regime," Response to Information Request, IRBDC, 27 February 1989, "IRN0299."

"International PEN records...," Index on Censorship, Vol. 21, March 1992.

Naheed Mousavi, "The Obscure Limits of Freedom," Index on Censorship, Vol. 21, March 1992.

"Political Roundtable Program on Press Freedom," London, 15 May 1992 (as reported in the FBIS, <u>Daily Report: NES</u>, 15 May 1992, p. 44).

"Basij Resistance Group to Enforce Law, Order," Tehran, Voice of the Islamic Republic of Iran, 3 November 1992 (as reported in the FBIS, <u>Daily Report: NES</u>, 4 November 1992, p. 52).

"Paper Reports People's Continued Maltreatment," London, KEYHAN, 3 December 1992 (as reported in the FBIS, <u>Daily Report: NES</u>, 4 November 1992, p. 52).

"Skirmishes Between Law Enforcement, Guards," London, KEYHAN, 17 September 1992 (as reported in the FBIS, <u>Daily Report: NES</u>, 8 October 1992, p. 39).

"Two 'Married' Homosexuals Arrested in Iran," AFP, 25 December 1991 (as reported in the IRBDC Indexed Media Review, Vol. III, No. 1, Week of December 17, 1991-January 7, 1992).